
 

 
  

 
 

 
 

                         
 
                                                         

                                                           

                                                                        
 

 
 

 
 

   
  

 
  

  
  

  
 

  
 

    
   
 

  
 

  
  

  
 

  
 

 
  

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

National Alliance for Caregiving 

A National Resource on Caregiving 

4720 Montgomery Lane, Suite 205 

Bethesda, MD 20814 

February 24, 2010 

Vice President Biden 
The White House, 
Washington, DC 20500 

Dear Mr. Vice President: 

The National Alliance for Caregiving is proud to support the Middle Class Task Force and their efforts to 
support family caregivers. Family caregivers are the backbone of our country's long-term care system-­
65.7 million of them are providing care to relatives, friends, and neighbors, for an average of 18 hours per 
week. While family caregivers are happy to care for their loved ones, caregiving can take an emotional, 
physical and financial toll. 

Your Task Force's proposed addition of funds to the National Family Caregiver Support Program is a 
welcome addition to the Federal Government's only program that focuses specifically on family 
caregivers. These funds will mean more respite care, support groups, information and referral, and other 
services for Middle Class caregivers, as well as funds for transportation, adult day care, and services that 
benefit caregivers by helping the older adult they are caring for. As the demographics of our country shift 
toward a population living longer but with more women in the workplace and fewer children of Baby 
Boomers, support to family caregivers becomes even more critical. 

And, as a secondary benefit, we see the Middle Class Task Force initiative bringing much needed public 
awareness to the issue of family caregiving as a whole. 

Thank you. 

Very truly yours, 

Gail Gibson Hunt 
President and CEO 
National Alliance for Caregiving 
4720 Montgomery Lane, 5th Floor 
Bethesda, MD 20814 
301-718-8444 
301-652-7711 (fax) 
www.caregiving.org 

A Coalition of National Organizations and Corporations 

Phone: 301.718.8444 Fax: 301.951.9067 

www.caregiving.org 

http://www.caregiving.org/�
http:www.caregiving.org
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February 24, 2009 

Vice President Joe Biden 

The White House 

1600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW 

Washington, DC 20500 

Mr. Vice President, 

OWL applauds the work of the Middle Class Task Force, and is thrilled that you and your 

colleagues are focusing attention on the often overlooked issue of unpaid family caregiving. 

Each year, 65 million Americans provide significant care to a loved one, amounting to $375 

billion worth of unpaid care per year.  The vast majority of these caregivers are women, and 

those in the “sandwich generation” often find themselves caring not only for aging relatives, 

but also for their own children.  Not only does this care take a financial toll in terms of lost 

income for women who must leave the workforce to provide care, but there is an emotional 

and physical cost as well. Increasing support to these individuals, who provide much needed 

service to our communities, is necessary to ensure strong families, and is an issue critical to the 

middle class. 

The recommendation from the Task Force to provide an additional $102.5 million through the 

Caregiving Initiative will support more respite care, counseling, training, referrals, and adult 

day care. Increased funding for the National Family Caregiver Support Program and Lifespan 

Respite Care, along with strengthening supportive services through Title III-B of the Older 

Americans Act, would provide for greater investment in community-based programs that 

support both older Americans and their caregivers. These programs help older American 

access needed services, while preserving self-determination and autonomy for those who wish 

to remain in their homes and communities. 

The extra funding proposed by the Task Force will allow nearly 200,000 additional caregivers 

to be served and 3 million more hours of respite care to be provided. It adds funding to 

programs that provide transportation help, adult day care, and in-home services including aides 

to help bathe and cook. For those who are receiving care, these services are necessary, and for 

those providing care, they are small things that can make a big difference. 

Again, thank you for your leadership on the Middle Class Task Force and for your attention to 

the needs of family caregivers.  We look forward to working with Congress and the 

Administration to support implementation of these recommendations. 

Sincerely, 

Ashley B. Carson, J.D. 

Executive Director, OWL 

O W L | 1 8 2 8 L S T R E E T , N W , S U I T E 8 0 1 | W A S H I N G T O N , D C 2 0 0 3 6 

T E L E P H O N E : 2 0 2 . 7 1 9 . 0 7 2 5 | F A X : 2 0 2 . 3 3 2 . 2 9 4 9 | W W W . O W L - N A T I O N A L . O R G 

http:NATIONAL.ORG


            

 
 
  
 
 

 
 

  
 

  
 

  
 

    
   

  
 

    
    

   
  

  
 

 
 

   
  

 
     

 
       

 
        

    
   

  
 

 
 

  
 

 
 
 

February 24, 2010 

The Honorable Joe Biden 
Vice President of the United States 
Washington, DC 

Dear Vice President Biden: 

On behalf of the National Council on Aging (NCOA), I am writing to express our gratitude and 
support for the recommendation of the Middle Class Task Force to expand assistance for 
America’s family caregivers. 

In particular, we applaud the fact that the Caregiver Initiative invests in proven programs and an 
established network of organizations that is currently struggling to assist caregivers and older 
adults in communities across the nation. New funding for the National Family Caregiver Support 
Program, the Lifespan Respite Care Program and Older Americans Act Supportive Services will 
provide crucial resources and support to many more caregivers and enable additional seniors to 
maintain their independence so they can age in place in their own homes and communities. 

An estimated 38 million Americans (23 million with jobs) provide unpaid care to an aging 
relative. Caregiving in the U.S. 2009, funded by the MetLife Foundation on behalf of the 
national Alliance for Caregiving and AARP, found that 29 percent of the U.S. adult population, 
or 65.7 million people, are caregivers, and are caring for adults, the elderly or children with 
special needs. These caregivers provide an average of 20 hours of care per week. 

The challenges of family caregiving in an aging society are a reality of daily life for millions of 
baby boomers as they seek to or provide care for their parents, spouses, and other loved ones. 
These services are often key factors in allowing families to stay together and keep relatives out 
of nursing homes. Caregiving often imposes enormous physical, financial and emotional burdens 
on those providing care. The Administration’s Caregiver Initiative will make important strides 
toward relieving these enormous burdens for middle class families throughout the nation. 

NCOA is a national voice for older Americans, especially those who are vulnerable and 
disadvantaged, and the community organizations that serve them. We look forward to working 
with the Administration to help make the Caregiver Initiative a reality.  

Sincerely, 

James P. Firman  
President and CEO  

1901 L St., NW ■ Fourth Floor ■ Washington, DC 20036 ■ (202) 479-1200 ■ (202) 479-0735 FAX 



 

 
 

 
 

  
 

  
  

  
 

  
 

  
      

  
  

    
  

  
 

  
     

      
      

     
   

 
    

   
    

   
   

 

 

 

February 23, 2010 

Vice President Joe Biden 
Office of the Vice President 
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, D.C. 20500 

Dear Vice President Biden, 

The White House’s Middle Class Task Force recommendations mark a critical turning point for 
American families who have loved ones with Alzheimer’s disease or other chronic diseases. Family 
caregivers who struggle each day with practical and financial challenges have been anxiously waiting 
for this issue to be brought to the national stage and for relief in their own homes and communities. 
These individuals, ranging from adolescents to the elderly, typically face significant life changes, 
including those that influence their financial health and their mental and physical health. For too long, 
their plight has not been given its just due and their role in the U.S. healthcare system has been 
undervalued. 

There is no doubt that the gravity of the situation is enormous and the overall solution will require much 
greater price tags. But for countless families currently in the thick of overwhelming caregiving 
responsibilities, the task force’s caregiver initiative can prove to be a lifeline. Any assistance at any 
level is welcome. Even just a few hours of time off or connections to community support services can 
impact caregiver well being and can mean the difference between keeping a loved one at home and 
having to turn to more costly nursing home care. 

Moreover, these recommendations send a strong message of hope. The proposed initiative represents a 
welcome change in direction, from minimal or flat lined funding in the past to amounts that will impact 
hundreds of thousands of American families. Funding aside, these recommendations bear enormous 
value in shedding new light on family caregiving and set the stage for future attention, boding well for 
more gains in the near- and long-term. 

Sincerely,  

Eric J. Hall  
President and Chief Executive Officer  
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

February  23,  2010  

 

The  Honorable  Joseph  R.  Biden,  Jr.     

Vice  President  of  the  United  States  

The  White  House    

1600  Pennsylvania  Avenue,  NW       

Washington,  DC  20500     

 

Dear  Vice  President  Biden:  

 

The  National  Association  of  Area  Agencies  on  Aging  (n4a),  which  represents  the  629  

Area  Agencies  on  Aging  and  244  Title  VI  Native  American  aging  programs  in  the  United  

States,  applauds  your  Middle  Class  Task  Force’s  recent  recommendations  to  significantly  

invest  in  community-based  programs  that  support  the  independence  of  older  Americans  

and  their  caregivers.  

 

By  proposing  increased  funding  for  several  Older  Americans  Act  (OAA)  programs  and  

services  as  part  of  your  Caregiving  Initiative—specifically,  the  National  Family  

Caregiver  Support  Program  (Title  III  E),  the  corresponding  caregiving  programs  for  

Native  Americans  (Title  VI  C),  and  the  flexible  pool  of  funding  for  Supportive  Services  

(Title  III  B)—the  Administration  is  recommending  a  significant  and  wise  investment  in  

the  community-based  programs  that  millions  of  older  adults  and  caregivers  depend  on.  

Coordinated  through  Area  Agencies  on  Aging  and  Title  VI  Native  American  aging  

programs  in  Indian  country,  these  OAA p rograms  provide  a  wide  range  of  services  to  

struggling  caregivers  and  vulnerable  older  adults.   

 

The  National  Family  Caregiver  Support  Program  (NFCSP)  offers  a  range  of  services  

to  support  family  caregivers,  including  information  about  services;  assistance  in  gaining  

access  to  services;  individual  counseling,  organization  of  support  groups,  and  caregiver  

training;  respite  care;  and  supplemental  services  as  the  limited  funding  allows.  These  

services  are  much  needed  and  in  high  demand  in  every  community.  The  increased  

funding  for  NFCSP  recommended  in  the  President’s  FY 2 011  budget  will  go  a  long  way  

toward  meeting  these  urgent  needs.  Ensuring  a  comparable  increase  in  the  Title  VI  

Native  American  caregiving  program  is  also  an  excellent  investment,  as  elders  and  
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caregivers in Indian country are historically underserved yet program funds are extremely 

limited. 

n4a also salutes your attention to the newer Lifespan Respite program, which aims to 

improve the provision of respite and other caregiver supports to caregivers of all ages, 

caring for loved ones across the lifespan. Our members look forward to working with the 

U.S. Administration on Aging as they begin to build this program. 

We particularly thank you for understanding that without a range of home and 

community-based supports to complement and supplement the help an informal 

caregiver provides, an older adult may still be at risk of unnecessary 
institutionalization. 

OAA’s Title III B, Supportive Services, provides a truly flexible pool of funds so that 

local AAAs can deliver just what an individual older adult needs to remain independent. 

This can range from rides to medical appointments, in-home health aides, chore services, 

help selecting Medicare prescription drug plans, case management and dozens of other 

options. When older adults can access these supportive services, they are less likely to 

end up with more expensive and unnecessary institutional care, which often means 

spending down to Medicaid. It makes more fiscal and human sense to serve people where 

they are, where they want to stay and to save federal and state governments money while 

doing it. We are pleased that the Administration’s FY 2011 budget recommendation also 

included increased investment in the comparable Title VI Native American program. 

We applaud the work that has been done by the Administration thus far to strengthen 

long-term living options through home and community-based services, and we look 

forward to working with your Task Force, the Department of Health and Human Services 

and the Administration on Aging to continue to ensure that our nation’s older adults and 

their caregivers receive the supports and services they need…and deserve. n4a will also 

be working with Congress to ensure that the Administration’s recommendations are fully 

embraced and funded. 

Again, thank you for supporting a system and services that truly make a difference in the 

lives of middle class—as well as all—Americans. 

Sincerely, 

Sandy Markwood 

Chief Executive Officer 

cc: The Honorable Kathleen Sebelius, Secretary of Health and Human Services 

The Honorable Kathy Greenlee, Assistant Secretary for Aging 



 

 

 

 

  

  

 

 

 

 

 

   

  

  

   

  

  

  

 

 

  

     

  

 

  

 

 
 

 

 
 

  
 

February 23, 2010 

The Honorable Joseph Biden 

Vice President of the United States 

The White House 

Dear Vice President Biden: 

I write today on behalf of the National Association of State Units on Aging, our members, and the 

seniors, family caregivers, and persons with disabilities they serve to thank you and the Middle 

Class Task Force for proposing the Caregiver Initiative. 

NASUA represents the 56 officially designated state and territorial agencies on aging. In addition 

to administering the services funded by the Older Americans Act, many of our members also 

serve as the operating agency in their states for Medicaid home and community based services 

(HCBS) waivers that serve older adults, and in some cases, individuals with disabilities. We are 

keenly aware of the challenges facing many caregivers and strongly support efforts to bolster 

respite and other home and community-based supports. 

This $102.5 million Caregiver Initiative recently announced by the White House Task Force on 

Middle Class Families amounts to significant increases of $50 million in additional funding for 

Older Americans Act Title IIIB supportive services; $50 million for the National Family Caregiver 

Support Program; and $2.5 million for the Lifespan Respite program. NASUA strongly supports 

this effort and urges Congress to act to enact the President’s proposed funding increases for 

critical services for seniors, persons with disabilities and their caregivers, such as these. 

Once again, thank you sincerely for your efforts on behalf of Middle Class Families and caregivers 

in particular. 

Sincerely, 

Martha Roherty 
Executive Director 



... the power of social work 

National Association of Social Workers Elizabeth J. Clark, PhD, ACSW, MPH 

Office of the Executive Director Executive Director 


February 24, 20 I 0 

Vice President Joe Biden 
The White House 

1600 Pennsylvania Avenue NW 

Washington, DC 20501 

Dear Mr. Vice President: 

On behal f of the 150,000 professional social work members of the National Association of 
Social Workers (NASW), I write in support of the recommendations of the Middle Class Task 
Force in "Helping Families Balance Work and Caregiving Obligations." These proposed 
policies support social workers' suggestions and experience in working with families who care 
for their older relatives. 

In recent years, NASW has conducted research, created online information for professional 
social workers and the public, and is developing standards in the area ofsocial work practice 
with caregivers. In 2006 and 2008, NASW, in partnership with the New York Academy of 
Medicine (NY AM), conducted research focusing particularly on sandwich generation women 
(SOW) who were between the ages of 35 and 54 and caring for their own children and aging 
relatives. In the 2006 study sandwich generation women were surveyed about their experience 
as caregivers. In the 2008 study social workers were surveyed about their experience working 
with sandwich generation women. Key findings from these surveys included: 

• 	 increasing feelings of depression and difficulty in managing stress 

• 	 being ill-prepared for the challenges of caring for older relatives, especially for the 

costs of care 

• 	 underestimating the financial, emotional and physical to ll of provid ing care 

• 	 delaying asking for assistance, believing they can take on these additional 
responsibilities themselves 

Social workers reported that they ease caregivers' burdens by providing care management or 
care coordinat ion, including making referrals to services, arranging transportation and food 
delivery, advising on financial management and benefits and acting as a liaison when the 
caregiver does not live in the same locat ion as the older adult. 

Expanding the Dependent Care Tax Credit, which has only been raised once in 28 years, ass ists 
in managing the costs of caregiving. The $102.5 million Caregiver Initiative provides resources 
to address the most frequent needs of caregivers - respite care, transportation, and assistance 
with activities ofdaily living. 

750 First Street NE, Suite 700, Wm.hington. DC 20002-4241 
1202) 33&8200 • FAX 1202) 33&8313 • bclork@noswdc.o<g • www.sodolworke<s.o<g 

www.sodolworke<s.o<g
mailto:bclork@noswdc.o<g


With the expected increase in the numbers ofolder adults, government's attention to sound 
public policy regarding caregiving is required. Thank you for your foresight and important 
initiatives in this area. NASW is pleased to partner with you to make these initiatives a reality. 

Sincerely, 

r!'.£~" ~. ~ 
Elizabeth J. Clark, PhD, ACSW, MPH 
Executive Director 



 

 

 
     

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

  

 

 

 

 

   

    

  

 

 

     

     

 

  

 

   

 

 

  

  

  

 

  

   

 

   

 

 

   

 

 

 
 

 

 

February 22, 2010 

The Honorable Joseph R. Biden, Jr. 

Vice President of the United States 

1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 

Washington, DC 20500 

Dear Vice President Biden: 

On behalf of the National Family Caregiver’s Association (NFCA), I want to express our 

gratitude for your support in recommending additional funding for family caregiver programs.  

Recent research has shown that there are now 65.7 million family caregivers in America. NFCA 

is the nation’s premier organization directly reaching out to all of our nation’s family caregivers, 

regardless of their loved one’s age or diagnosis. Your willingness to acknowledge the important 

role that family caregivers play in the delivery of care is a strong endorsement of the work family 

caregivers do, and we greatly appreciate it. 

By empowering them through educational programming, advocacy, and peer support, while 

simultaneously working at the federal level to remove barriers to their health and well being, 

NFCA is making a difference in the quality of their lives and that of their loved ones every day. 

There is an overwhelming body of research that shows the need for services to aid family 

caregivers, to help them become more confident and capable in their caregiving role, and to 

minimize the negative impacts caregiving can have on their health, finances, and emotional well 

being. That is why NFCA was extremely pleased to see the recommendation of the Vice 

President’s Middle Class Task Force for $102.5 million for the Administration on Aging’s 

Caregiver Initiative to expand help to families and seniors so that caregivers can better manage 

their multiple responsibilities and seniors can live in the community for as long as possible. By 

adding to existing programs that have already proven their value, we can all be assured that the 

vast majority of the funding will go toward the provision of services and not administrative costs. 

We are grateful to the Vice President for making family caregiving a key part of his report and 

look forward to working with you to improve the lives of America’s family caregivers. 

Sincerely, 

Suzanne Mintz 

President and CEO 

10400 Connecticut Avenue, Suite 500  Kensington, Maryland 20895  301.942.6430 
www.thefamilycaregiver.org 

http:www.thefamilycaregiver.org


601 EStreet, NW T 202~434-2277 

Washington, DC 20049 1-888-0UR-AARP 
1-888-687-2277 

TIV 1-877-434-7598 
www.aarp.org 

February 26,2010 

Vice President Joe Biden 
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20500 

Dear Vice President Biden: 

AARP appreciates the work of the Middle Class Task Force on retirement security and 
family caregiving issues. These are important issues to AARP members and their families 
that affect their health and financial security and well-being. Many individuals and their 
families have seen their retirement savings decline and family budgets dwindle. Many 
families are caring for their loved ones, including individuals in the "sandwich generation," 
who are caring for their older parents and their children simultaneously. 

AARP is pleased that the Middle Class Task Force has proposed increased funding for the 
National Family Caregiver Support Program, home and community-based services that 
help older adults live in their homes, and the Lifespan Respite Care Program. 
Approximately 65 million Americans provide care to a loved one, with family caregivers 
giving about $375 billion worth of unpaid care a year-often at their own emotional and 
financial expense. AARP strongly supports increased funding for these programs that 
provide critical services to family caregivers, such as respite care, training, counseling, 
information and assistanee in locating services, as well as transportation, personal care, 
adult day care, and other services to help individuals remain in their homes and 
communities. The vast majority (89 percent) of individuals age 50 and older want to 
remain in their homes and communities for as long as possible. Family caregivers help 
many individuals do just that and are the backbone of long-term services and supports in 
this country. The Middle Class Task Force's proposal takes an important step to support 
individuals in their caregiving roles. 

AARP also appreciates the inclusion of the Automatic Individual Retirement Account (Auto 
IRA) proposal in the Middle Class Task Force's recommendations. Currently, around 78 
million workers in the United States - half of the American workforce - have no access to 
a retirement savings plan at work. As a result, the vast majority of these Americans will 
very likely be financially ill-prepared for their retirement years. Auto IRA will provide an 
easy way for Americans to save for their retirement at work through payroll deductions, to 
invest in accounts they can take with them when they change jobs, and most importantly, 
to feel more secure about their financial future. AARP firmly believes that all Americans 
should have access to a simple way to save for retirement at work and strongly supports 
Auto IRA. 

Jennie Chin Ha nsen, President 
HEALTH / FINANCES / CONNECTING / GIVING / ENJOYING Addison Barry Rand. Chief Execut ive Offi ce r 



Vice President Joe Biden 
February 26, 2010 
Page 2 

The Auto IRA and caregiving proposals would help strengthen retirement security and 
support caregivers helping their loved ones. We commend you and the Middle Class Task 
Force for your leadership on these issues. If you have any further questions, please feel 
free to contact me, or have your staff contact Tom Nicholls or Rhonda Richards of our 

o ernment Rei . ns and Advocacy staff. 

YPi LeaMon 
Exec iv Vice President 
Soc' mpact 
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